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7:00 p.m.

Mayor Brown welcomed everyone to the meeting and invited everyone to join him in the pledge of allegiance. Mayor Brown then turned the time over to Councilman Marriott who gave the prayer.

Jeanne Kerbs, City Clerk/Treasurer, performed roll call. Those present were: Mayor Ryan Brown, Councilman Simonson, Councilman Smith, Councilman Maloney, and Councilman Marriott. Those absent were: Councilman Day and Councilman Blackburn. 

Public Hearing-Adopting the International Codes-

Mayor Brown stated the next item on the agenda was for the adopting of the international codes but due to Mike McCowin, City Building Official, being absent due to an illness they would table this item until the next meeting on March 18, 2008.

Public Hearing-Final Plat-Cedar Meadows-High Pointe Homes-

Mayor Brown stated the next item on the agenda was for a public hearing regarding final plat approval for Cedar Meadows and turned the time over to Darrin Sweeney for his presentation. 

Darrin Sweeney, 3935 E 144 N, Rigby, stated this was the final plat presentation and gave a brief explanation on the procedures that had been taken to get him to this point. Mr. Sweeney talked about the planning and zoning meeting and the development agreement. 
Mayor Brown explained to Mr. Sweeney the council would hear his presentation, allow members of the audience to speak and then discuss things. Mayor Brown stated the sign-up sheets held no names and asked the audience if anyone wanted to speak either in favor, against or neutral. There was no testimony given. 

Mayor Brown asked Paula Packer, Planning and Zoning Secretary, explained this item had gone in front of planning and zoning then because of some issues they appealed to city council and received approval for the preliminary. Ms. Packer stated the item then went back to planning and zoning as a final plat with a copy of the proposed development agreement. Ms. Packer stated planning and zoning had approved the final plat but did have some additions to make to the development agreement one of those being a condition regarding the soil testing and something more definitive on the street light installation and operation. Councilman Marriott asked about an item on the planning and zoning minutes regarding someone wanting to be fair and having a separation between the county and city. Ms. Packer explained that when the property was originally purchased the developer also owned property directly to the north known as Windmere and that it had been said there was a verbal agreement between this developer and the property owners regarding a privacy fence being installed to separate the city and county subdivisions. Ms. Packer explained that since that time the property has been sold and sold again and there was nothing in writing stating who would be responsible for that fence. Ms. Packer stated the people in Windmere still want that fence but admitted they had nothing in writing and Ms. Packer stated there wasn’t anything filed for the City of Rigby regarding this issue either and it had been determined this issue would be between the developer and the property owners. Councilman Marriott asked if this would be something more in the line of a protective covenant and Ms. Packer stated it would. Ms. Packer also explained there wasn’t anything in the city code that could be used to obligate Mr. Sweeney to construct this fence. Ms. Packer stated there had been a discussion regarding a safety fence along the canal and that Mr. Sweeney had stated he would do this. Larry Anderson, Police Chief, stated he wanted to make sure the R-2 area would have no on-street parking and Ms. Packer stated that was correct and had been addressed since technical review. Mayor Brown asked for the record what the planning and zoning commission was recommending and Ms. Packer stated the Planning and Zoning commission was recommending approval of the final plat for cedar meadows with the additions made to the development agreement. 
Mayor Brown asked the audience if anyone wanted to speak either in favor, against or neutral to this issue. No testimony was given. Mayor Brown closed the public hearing and turned the time over to the council for deliberation. Councilman Maloney stated he felt everything had been done and didn’t see any reason to not allow it. Councilman Smith asked for clarification on the bond and Robin Dunn, City Attorney, stated the city was trying to be more specific on the development agreement but sometimes things didn’t get finished and a performance bond was an insurance policy for the city. Ms. Packer came back up and stated the performance bond has always been in the development agreements and it’s in the city code but in the past the bonds had been waived in lieu of certificates of occupancy being issued. Ms. Packer went on to explain that Mike McCowin, City Building Official, had stated this could not be done that way because the infrastructure was the responsibility of the developer and the certificates of occupancy were issued to a contractor or property owner that had nothing to do with the infrastructure. Ms. Packer stated the performance bond was an added assurance for the city that the infrastructure would be placed in a timely manner and according to code. 
Councilman Smith moved to approve the final plat with the additions to the development agreement as set per planning and zoning. Councilman Maloney seconded. All were in favor. 

Downtown Project-
Mayor Brown stated the next item on the agenda was for the downtown project and turned the time over to Terry Butikofer for his presentation. 

Terry Butikofer, stated he was here tonight to get some direction on the downtown revitalization project he had been working on with Urban Renewal. Mr. Butikofer stated they hoped to be ready this fall for granting availability such as the Idaho Community Block Grant as well as others. Mr. Butikofer stated that after that it’s typical to procure both a project developer and a grant administrator. Mr. Butokifer stated that since the city would be the entity sponsoring the grant application on behalf of the Urban Renewal Agency he needed to get direction from the council. Mr. Butikofer gave a brief explanation of the procedures that were coming up regarding this project. Councilman Marriott moved to allow Urban Renewal to get a grant administrator for the downtown project. Councilman Simonson seconded. All were in favor. 
Wastewater Treatment Plant Update-

Mayor Brown stated the next item on the agenda was for the wastewater treatment plant update and turned the time over to Jim Mullen of Keller and Associates for his presentation.

Jim Mullen, Keller and Associates, stated they had also worked with Mr. Butikofer on the downtown project and felt the city would be proud of it upon completion. Mr. Mullen explained things were going to start happening really quickly since the contract officially began on Monday of this week. Mr. Mullen gave a brief explanation of the process that was currently underway. Mr. Mullen stated he felt the contractor appeared to be on top of things and moving fairly quickly. Mr. Mullen stated the contractor had sent a letter asking for an additional two weeks due to the amount of snow being up here and Mr. Mullen recommended the city submit a change order to concur with this request. Mr. Mullen stated the key point to this project is getting stuff done prior to the groundwater coming in. Mr. Mullen stated he was asking the council to authorize him to prepare a change order to extend the contract for two weeks per their request. Councilman Maloney asked what this meant money wise and Mr. Mullen stated it didn’t change anything there. Councilman Marriott asked if a source of gravel had been located and Mr. Mullen stated the pit on 5th West had been offered and they had located one in Idaho Falls. Councilman Marriott asked if there would be enough gravel if they chose to use the city’s pit and Mr. Mullen stated there would. Councilman Maloney moved to extend the contract 2 weeks as requested by the contractor. Councilman Marriott seconded. All were in favor. Mr. Mullen gave a brief explanation of the financial procedures for a change order. 
Mr. Mullen went on to give a brief explanation of the weekly coordination meetings and the production performance inspections that would be done while the contractor was on site. Mr. Mullen stated work will commence as soon as the weather breaks and asked the Mayor and council to let people know the project is the contractor’s site and visitors will not be allowed without prior knowledge. Mr. Mullen talked about some of the cost saving areas that had been discussed and referred to the documents he had distributed to the council as he gave his presentation. There was a brief discussion regarding the Electrical Value Design. Mr. Mullen stated there were several components to the plant and design upgrade capacity options. 
John Millar, working with the city on the wastewater treatment plant, stated there have been many items discussed and changed, money saved and evaluations done to get to this point. Mr. Millar stated that Mr. Mullen’s suggestion to get various members of this project together to discuss the electrical part would be considered a wise decision. 

Approval of Bills and Minutes-

Mayor Brown stated the next item on the agenda was for the approval of the bills and minutes and stated they would start with the bills. Mayor Brown asked if there were any questions, concerns or comments. Councilman Smith stated there was a charge that had appeared in several places from Carrot Top Flags and asked for clarification on that. Jeanne Kerbs, City Clerk/Treasurer, stated the flags around the city are wearing out and so we’re trying to purchase some more flags but some of them are state flags and have to come out of different departments and that would be why there are various notations for that one vendor. Councilman Marriott asked if the format given for the payroll verification would be the same from now on and Ms. Kerbs stated if this was acceptable to the council then yes it would remain the same. Councilman Simonson moved to approve payment of the bills. Councilman Maloney seconded. All were in favor. 

Mayor Brown stated they would now discuss the minutes and asked if there were any questions, comments or corrections. Councilman Marriott stated there was a typo on page 2 with the word stated and needed to be changed to state and also John Millar’s name was Millar not the Mylar as written. Councilman Maloney moved to approve the minutes with the mentioned corrections. Councilman Simonson seconded. All were in favor. 

Public Comment-

Mayor Brown stated the next item on the agenda was for public comment and turned the time over to the audience. 
Paul Hepworth, 571 Aspen Drive, stated this was the fastest public hearing for the final plat for what was previously known as Pioneer Park. Mr. Hepworth stated he understood what he said this evening would not be reflected in the public hearing but felt he needed to say it. Mr. Hepworth stated he had a question that had been concerning him since the beginning of this project was if there had been provisions made to keep the extension of Caribou would be handled differently. Councilman Marriott stated the parking would all be in back of the structures not in front as currently on Caribou and there would be curbing as required in city code not the ribbon curbing that is in the rest of the development. Police Chief Anderson stated there would be wider road widths as well. Mr. Hepworth asked about the transfer of surface water rights to well water rights and Mayor Brown stated the report from the water mitigation committee would be more clear where the city stands in about a year. 
Mayor Brown asked if there was any further public comment. No further comments were given. 

Councilman Marriott moved to go into executive session as per Idaho Code 67-2345 subsection F for personnel/legal counsel. Councilman Maloney seconded. All were in favor. Executive session began at 7:50 p.m.

Public meeting was reconvened at 8:15 p.m. 

Robin Dunn, City Attorney, stated Mayor Brown had asked him to oversee this portion of the meeting. Mr. Dunn called Jim Mullen and Jeff Frieberg forward and explained they were there to answer to a potential conflict of interest as they both work for the city under Keller and Associates as the City Engineer. Mr. Dunn stated there was one member representing the school district and the other the City of Rigby. Mr. Dunn asked how they could handle this potential conflict of interest. Jim Mullen stated he would turn the time over to Jeff Frieberg to explain what he was doing in relation to the school district and expressed their priority and loyalty was to the City of Rigby. Mr. Mullen turned the time over to Mr. Frieberg to explain what he was doing regarding the school. Mr. Frieberg distributed copies of the proposal for the school to the council to review as he gave his presentation. Mr. Frieberg stated there was a concept plan for Hailey Creek presented to the City that he sat in on behalf of the City of Rigby. Mr. Frieberg stated he is the project civil engineer and is not the prime contractor but a subcontractor for McKinsey Management. Mr. Frieberg gave a brief explanation of the school sight, the conditional use permit and Hailey Creek status as of now. Mr. Frieberg stated Thompson Engineering was representing Hailey Creek and Keller and Associates represents the city. Councilman Smith asked why Mr. Frieberg was the one attending and Mr. Frieberg stated due to prior engagements or convenience issues he would attend from Idaho Falls rather than Mr. Mullen from Pocatello. Mr. Dunn questioned Mr. Frieberg regarding his representation at the technical review and who extended the invitation. Mr. Dunn stated the recommendation would be to make full disclosure of any and all conflicts of interest. Mr. Dunn talked about the water line sizes for the development and to make sure the city does not commit in any way to this developer the lending of finances to extend services to this development. There was a brief discussion on who was signing off for Thompson Engineering and the importance of making sure Keller and Associates reviewed everything from them thoroughly. There was a brief discussion regarding the connection of services for the high school and why no one can connect into that line. 
Ms. Kerbs gave a brief explanation of the capital improvement meeting that she had recently attended. Ms. Kerbs explained the impact fees that would be a benefit if there was a capital improvement plan. Ms. Kerbs explained some of the other area cities looking at taking part in this presentation as well. 

Councilman Smith moved to adjourn the meeting. Councilman Maloney seconded. All were in favor. The meeting was adjourned at 8:45 p.m. 
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